
IIn accordance with my terms of reference, this report
of the activities and observations of the Ombudsman is
respectfully submitted to the Algonquin College

Ombudsman Review Committee. The statistics provided
in this report covers the period from July 1, 2009 to 
June 30, 2010. The cases referred to reflect more current
matters. 

MESSAGE
The Ombudman’s Annual Report serves to ensure the
accountability of the office. It is also an opportunity to
educate members of the Algonquin community about the
characteristics of the ombudsman position and how the
office works. My experience in this position has reinforced
for me the importance of having an ombudsman. The
position is extremely effective in helping resolve issues that
would otherwise result in students being without a remedy
or suffering as the result of a lack of administrative fairness
and an institutional void to address such issues. To better
demonstrate this I have included a section entitled Making
a Difference. During this reporting year 370 complaints
were managed in one way or another. Very few of these
complaints receive any sort of publicity and go unnoticed
other than to the people directly involved. Algonquin
College and the Algonquin College Students’ Association
deserve a lot of credit for recognizing the importance of

having an ombudsman office and supporting its existence.
I am most thankful for the goodwill and the good inten-
tions of the people with whom I work in handling these
complaints.

CHARACTERISTICS OF OFFICE
An explanation of the primary characteristics of the
Ombudsman role may be helpful for members of the
Algonquin community when contacted concerning a com-
plaint.   

Impartiality

Impartiality is one of the main characteristics of the office.
Nevertheless, there sometimes exists a misperception that
the ombudsman is a student advocate. This is untrue. If an
ombudsman were to advocate for individual students the
office would lose its credibility. Rick Russell, a former
ombudsman at McMaster University, had this to say in a
paper he wrote entitled Creating the Office of the
Ombudsman, “Because of the structure of a complaint
driven process like ombudmanry, those individuals with
complaints get to tell their story first. Conversely, those per-
sons who more frequently respond to complaints are faced
with an initial approach by an ombuds office which is
working on the assumption that there is a problem, based
upon the story of the complainant. Understandably there-
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fore, there is frequently a perception, sometimes accurate,
sometimes not, that the Ombudsman is biased in favour of
its "clients" the keeper of the complaint.”  In a recent mat-
ter I received complaints from a number of students.
However, the students who came to my office were only a
portion of a larger student group. In order to balance the
information I was receiving I chose to interview a random
sample of students who had not sought out my office for
assistance and who were unaffected by the administrative
decision of concern to the complaining students. Had I not
interviewed these students, any recommendations I made
would have lacked credibility as a consequence of hearing
only from the complaining students and would justify a
perception of advocacy rather than impartiality.

Authority

Sometimes when I explain the role of an ombudsman, lis-
teners express surprise when I tell them that an ombuds-
man does not have the authority to order compliance with
the recommendations the ombudsman may make follow-
ing an investigation. This does not mean the office is inef-
fective as a result. The effectiveness of the office is in mak-
ing well reasoned recommendations and having those rec-
ommendations accepted. The facts are the foundation for
a well reasoned recommendation and therefore the author-
ity to obtain information so long as the request is reason-
able and pertinent to the ombudsman mandate provides
an opportunity to be effective. Information is obtained
from reviewing documentation and interviewing members
of the Algonquin community. The authority to investigate
includes the authority to report publicly with respect to
any investigation so as to ensure transparency.     

Independence

In order to be seen as impartial and effective, it is critical
that the office function independently.    To achieve the
highest degree of independence the office is structured so
that the ombudsman reports to no individual member
within the administration of either founding organiza-
tions.  Rather, a committee of individuals exists to ensure
the office has the resources needed to function effectively.
An ombudsman requires the assurance, as do those indi-
viduals bringing complaints, that the decision whether to
investigate or not to investigate is made without influence
or fear of reprisal. The Ombudsman Directive, SA02, and
the Terms of Reference for the Ombudsman Review
Committee help ensure this independence for the current
office and both documents are appended to this report.

PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT
I was privileged to have the opportunity to attend a joint
conference between the Association of Canadian College
and University Ombudspersons and the European
Network for Ombudsmen in Higher Education held in
Vienna, Austria from May 19 to 22, 2010. The conference
was entitled Common Objectives, Different Pathways:
Embedding Ombudsman Principles and Practices into
Higher Education Institutions. People attended from all
parts of the world, not just Europe and Canada, and the
presentations and workshops were excellent. The confer-
ence was “designed as an opportunity to explore the rich-
ness of ombudsman principles internationally in different
higher education settings so as to improve individual prac-
tice and gain insight into alternative approaches”. Mission
accomplished from my perspective.

I also attended the 2010 International Conference on
Academic Integrity held in Long Beach, California from
October 22 to 24, 2010. There were usually 6 concurrent
sessions going on for each of the four allotted time periods
per day, so it was very difficult to decide among them. One
of the sessions I attended was entitled “Why Students
Cheat – And What We Can Do About It” delivered by
Don McCabe. Don is a faculty member at Rutgers and the
founding president of the Center for Academic Integrity.
He has been involved for many years in conducting surveys
among students at various educational institutions for the
purpose of determining how prevalent cheating is and in
which areas of the institution cheating is occurring. This
would be an interesting and informing survey for
Algonquin to consider.  

POTENTIAL FUTURE ISSUES
One of my responsibilities is to watch for trends. Although
I have not included specific cases on the following issues I
am aware of increasing numbers of contacts with my office
on the following matters which will bear watching in the
future:

International Students – We have a rich cultural environ-
ment on campus with an increasing proportion of our 
students with a country of origin other than Canada.
When a student comes to see me and it is obvious that per-
son is a landed immigrant, a new Canadian, or an
International Student I ask questions so that I may learn
more about their background and their culture and about
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their experience within the College. With permission, I
mark their place of origin on a world map kept on the wall
of my office. The map is reflective of the broadening pop-
ulation of students who choose Algonquin College as the
place where they wish to learn. Learning at Algonquin also
means adapting to new ways that may be unfamiliar to a
student from outside Canada and this takes time. One area
of adjustment I have noted is in the area of acknowledging
sources for material used in papers or assignments. This is
especially so with International Students who may arrive
after the beginning of the term and do not receive the stan-
dard orientation on plagiarism. I am pleased to hear that
the International Education Centre and the Academic area
are working together to ensure an improved period of ori-
entation for International Students. It is also important
that faculty receive orientation with respect to this as well
so that when issues arise there is guidance on appropriate
ways of handling these matters other than resort to charges
under the plagiarism directive.

Religious Observance – Algonquin College does not have
a policy for students on this important student issue and
should have. From time to time I receive contact from stu-
dents who complain that their religious responsibilities
conflict with their academic requirements. To date these
matters have been resolved once everyone understands
their responsibilities. Most educational institutions have
such a policy and I recommend that Algonquin College
give consideration to having one as well. Although stu-
dents may request that an evaluation be rescheduled in the
new policy AA21, Deferred Evaluation, on the basis of reli-
gious observance, a more extensive policy is required so
that the purpose of the policy can be explained and a
broader range of issues may be addressed. One good exam-
ple is found at Ryerson University.1

Students with Disabilities – (1) There are indications
that Algonquin College will receive increased numbers of
students who have a disability which may manifest itself in
behaviour that is disruptive to the learning environment.
Increased resources will be needed in order to provide
training to individuals on handling situations that may
arise as a consequence. Protocols for improving communi-
cation about the potential for this arising with an individ-
ual student need to be developed so that privacy issues do
not leave those on the front lines without the information
needed in order to manage situations effectively.

(2) The Guidelines on Accessible Education published by
the Ontario Human Rights Commission states at page 5: 

“Once a disability-related need has been identified, or
where a prima facie case of discrimination has been estab-
lished, education providers have a duty to accommodate
the needs of students with disabilities to allow them to
access educational services equally, unless to do so would
cause undue hardship.”2

This quote references section 17 of the Human Rights
Code which actually says “undue hardship on the person
responsible for accommodating those needs, considering
the cost, outside sources of funding, if any, and health and
safety requirements, if any.”3

The responsibility of the College has been acknowledged in
the Students with Disabilities policy, AC01. Recently, one of
the College departments was uncertain how far this require-
ment extended when a student with a severe disability
requested admission to a program. There is limited jurispru-
dence on the interpretation of undue hardship within an edu-
cational institution such as Algonquin College. Demands for
admission and the provision of attendant care are two areas
which will pose a challenge to the College in the ensuing years
and the College needs to be prepared. Securing the resources
needed to meet this demand will be critical to successfully
meeting legal obligations.  

CASELOAD
I received 370 cases during this reporting period.
Reference to the attached summaries will provide informa-
tion on these complaints. I have chosen to highlight the
following cases for the purpose of educating the Algonquin
College community on some of the activities of the office.   

Making a Difference

A Promise Made

A student was accepted as a full-time student in Level 1 of
a program in 2006. She paid the tuition and completed all
requirements for the program until she was advised the last 
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week of the term that a mistake had been made and she did
not meet the admission requirements for the program. The
student was advised that she could return once she quali-
fied and her tuition would be carried over. After register-
ing again for Level 1 the student found out the agreement
to carry over the tuition had not been communicated to
the Registrar’s Office and no record of it existed there. The
department was contacted and subsequently confirmed the
arrangement with the Registrar’s Office. However, the fees
had increased since 2006 and the student was only credit-
ed for the amount of the original fees. A recommendation
was made that the student be given full credit for the cur-
rent fees on the basis that what she receives now should be
equivalent to what she lost and this was agreed to by the
department and the Registrar’s Office.

Lost in Translation

Seven International Students in Level 1 of a program were
charged with offenses under E16, Academic Discipline.
The students were sitting in close proximity to one anoth-
er during a midterm examination held in a classroom. All
of the students were from the same cultural background
and new to Canada. The Professor noted in the Academic
Discipline Report “proximity of seating in a crowded class-
room, and murmuring, that I never saw when I directed
my gaze, but heard off and on throughout the test”. As a
consequence of her observations during the test the
Professor took a close look at the results and compared the
answers given by the identified students. The exam consist-
ed of multiple choice questions and short answer ques-
tions. The Professor noted that on the multiple choice por-
tion of the exam that students had answered the same
questions wrong and the “same incorrect answer was sup-
plied in every case.” It was also observed that on the short
answer questions, “answers read exactly the same and are
unusual responses for the question”.

The Program Chair heard the matter and upheld the alle-
gations of the Professor and as a consequence of the find-
ings a mark of 0 was given to each of the students on the
exam. Four of the students contacted my office about the
matter. They said they live together and study together and
maintained that this accounted for any answers that were
similar. There was also mention that the students were
sharing an eraser which was being passed about during the
exam. 

I met with the Professor and Program Chair and then
reviewed the submissions and scantron answer sheets.

With some students the findings were accurate. With
respect to two students, a careful review of the multiple
choice questions determined that the incorrect answers by
these two students were not the same. On the short answer
questions the headings were the same but the content was
different. On one question the answers were the same but
justifiably so as the students were simply repeating a defi-
nition which appeared in one of the multiple choice ques-
tions. After providing this information to the Program
Chair the finding of cheating for two of the students was
reversed and the exams were appropriately graded.

Peer Review

An International Student failed a course for which a major
component of the evaluation was based on peer review
with respect to a group project. The student appealed the
evaluation using the Final Grade Review process.
Subsequently the student was advised the appeal was
unsuccessful. Failure in the course presented significant
concern to the student as it prevented his progression to
the next level and had serious financial implications based
on his student visa status. A request was made for the doc-
umentation related to the grade review. In the meantime
the student was advised to file an Academic Appeal and
permission was requested to allow the student to audit
courses in Level 2 so that in the event his appeals were suc-
cessful he would not be behind academically. The depart-
ment was unable to find any information with respect to
the grade review process and the Program Chair was away
on a lengthy professional development course and unavail-
able. As time was of the essence, a meeting was convened
with the Vice President responsible for International
Business Development and the Vice President, Academic.
After an excellent discussion on the challenges facing
International Students, especially in the area of group
work, a solution was arrived at which enabled the student
to meet the learning objectives for the failed course and
continue in Level 2.

Accommodations for Disability

A student with a disability was in a deadline driven pro-
gram and had an Individual Student Plan with a recom-
mendation for extensions on assignments. She understood
she would not be granted extensions and therefore became
frustrated and confused about her rights. A meeting was
convened with the Program Chair, the coordinator for her
program, and the student. The coordinator was able to
explain how the courses are divided into milestones and
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students need to complete one set before moving on to a
second set. Having one student lagging behind the others
created problems in terms of course delivery. The student
described how the end of term created challenges when all
deliverables are due at around the same time. Working
together an arrangement was devised whereby the student
was accommodated for end of term deliverables in a way
which kept her on time for moving to the next set of mile-
stones along with her classmates.  

Off Cycle

A student came to see me with a concern with respect to
two courses he was attempting to complete in his program
of study. He failed a course during Level 2 and was thus off
cycle. He wanted to take a required course as part of Level
4, but this created a partial timetable conflict with a Level
3 course. The department was not prepared to allow him
to take both courses because of his previous difficulties in
the subject matter of one of the courses and the fear this
would put the student in jeopardy. Following discussions
with the department the student was permitted to contin-
ue in both courses despite the conflict on the condition the
student acknowledged in writing that he was completely
responsible for any disadvantage this put him in. The stu-
dent accepted the condition.

Honoring an Agreement

An International student was issued an acceptance to the
Practical Nursing Diploma (2 years) program on condition
she complete English Language training Level 8 with a B+
average. Based on the acceptance document she commit-
ted to attending the College and fulfilled her obligation to
obtain a B+ average at Level 8. The student contacted my
office after attempting to register for Practical Nursing and
being told she had to successfully complete the Health
Occupations Aptitude Examination, a new requirement,
in order to register for Practical Nursing. After notifying
the International Education Centre and the Registrar’s
Office of this situation it was agreed that the original letter
of acceptance would be honored for this student and all
others similarly affected. 

Proportionate Sanctions

Two students completed an assignment together which
was worth 3% of their overall mark. Both students admit-
ted working together and indicated they did not realize

they were doing anything wrong. The students were found
guilty of collaborating on the assignment which was to be
completed individually and awarded a failing (F) grade in
the course just prior to the final exam. Part of the concern
expressed by the Chair who issued the sanction related to
the fact that only one assignment was completed and then
copied by the other student and submitted. Prior to the
students initiating an appeal the program Chair was con-
tacted and a discussion took place concerning the appro-
priateness of the sanction given the students were open
about what happened, had no previous experiences of this
nature, and the assignment was worth so little in terms of
overall evaluation. The program Chair agreed to amend
the sanction to a 0 on the assignment, a 10% reduction in
the overall grade, and the completion of the Ethics for
Academic Integrity online course. The students accepted
this as a sanction which more appropriately reflected the
seriousness of the offense and were able to pass the course.

No Communication

A student had only one course outstanding in order to
graduate from her program. Although she completed the
course her final mark had not been submitted. She tried to
contact her professor but was unsuccessful. After speaking
with the student this office emailed the professor but did
not receive a response. The program Chair was contacted
and it was determined the professor was on sick leave. The
matter was rectified and the student was able to graduate.

Misunderstanding

A student was given an extension to submit assignments
late that were due earlier in the term. The student submit-
ted the assignments but did not receive a mark. The pro-
fessor understood the assignments were due by a certain
date which date the student did not meet. The student
provided an email from the professor which authorized the
extension with a request to submit them when finished
without providing a final date. After some discussion with
the professor about the confusion the assignments were
marked and the student received a passing grade.  

Oh So Close

In order to qualify for a full time student loan a student
needed to have a 60% course load. The student was denied
based on having a calculated course load of 59%. The stu-
dent complained to my office. Discussions were held with
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a representative from Financial Aid and the Coordinator
for the program. The Coordinator provided additional
information to Financial Aid which demonstrated that the
reduced course load was due to exemptions for courses
taken in a related program and, after review, the student
was approved for a full time loan.

Use of Computer in Class

A student complained that his professor would not allow
him to use his computer in class for note taking. The pro-
gram Chair was contacted and agreed that although
Directive E39, Use of Electronic Devices in the Academic
Environment, required a student to close the lid of any
laptop when requested to do so by the professor, this type
of request cannot be made arbitrarily as students are
encouraged to use laptops for taking notes. The Chair
agreed to discuss the matter with the professor so that stu-
dents were not prohibited from using laptops for taking
notes unless there was an appropriate reason for doing so. 

RECOMMENDATIONS

PENALTIES FOR LATE ASSIGNMENTS

Case 1
Making sure that students understand the importance of
meeting deadlines is important to their future success.  And
professors are right in penalizing students who fail to file
assignments on time. But they are wrong when the imposi-
tion of the penalty unnecessarily puts the student’s chances of
passing at risk even though the student’s work is at a passing
level. In one area of the College late assignments are not
accepted for grading. Such a severe penalty and the manner
of enforcing it can lead to unfair results. The importance of
time management and self governance; the need to simulate
the importance of real world timelines; ample notification;
and the need to be fair to students who meet the deadline are
emphasized as justification for the imposition of such a strict
policy. However, refusing to accept the work for grading sole-
ly focuses on the fact that students are late rather than taking
into consideration what the students have accomplished in
doing the work. Although time management and self gover-
nance are important, so are the other Course Learning
Requirements and Essential Employability Skills associated
with assignments. 

Although real world timelines are important, in our every-

day discourse and dealing we commonly request and/or
accommodate requests for extensions. There are times
when exceptions or extensions are not appropriate. Canada
Hockey Place would have erupted in laughter had Team
USA approached officials and asked for a few minutes
more at the end of the gold medal game during the 2010
Winter Olympics. We all know the absolutes in terms of
deadlines in our relevant fields and everyday experience.
Usually we expect some flexibility with deadlines. Where
there is none the consequences for failing to meet the
deadline are usually not dire. It is therefore difficult to
understand the universal application of an approach with
no flexibility resulting in consequences usually vastly dis-
proportionate to the offense.   

It is a basic premise that students are entitled to be graded
on their performance. Any rule which is designed to
deprive a student of this basic right needs to be purposeful,
clearly enunciated, and applied with the utmost care.
Although there are no specific College rules which give any
direction in this regard, it is well recognized and common
practice that penalties are imposed upon students for not
meeting deadlines. There is also a point in time beyond
which it is reasonable to refuse work submitted. In circum-
stances where the work is valued at 10% or less, it is easier
to accept this refusal. However, when the work is valued at
greater than 10% the consequences become serious and can
impact the student’s potential for successfully completing
the course, progressing within the program, or graduating.
In cases where a student may not be able to make up a class
until the following year the consequences are extreme and
have serious financial implications for the student.

During the Fall 2010 term a matter involving two groups
of students comprising 14 students in all resulted in a
refusal to accept team projects worth 30% of the final
mark. The professor involved was following a School poli-
cy not to accept late assignments for grading. Two students
each designated to hand in the assignment for their respec-
tive teams were late getting to class. The assignments were
due at noon and the students were 2 minutes and 4 min-
utes late respectively. Following a lengthy period of discus-
sion and several meetings on this matter the Department
agreed to resolve the issue in a way which resulted in none
of the affected students failing the course as a consequence
of refusing to accept the assignment for grading. Other
concerns the students had in terms of qualifying for pro-
fessional designation exams were also addressed. However,
this was not finalized until mid January and students con-
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tinued in a state of uncertainty about their marks for far
too long. What was particularly distressing for the affected
students was that there was no effective appeal process
available to challenge the professor’s decision. A Review of
Grade application was not an appropriate mechanism to
challenge a School policy and remains so under the new
policy AA37. The Academic Appeal process as it existed at
the time was also not available as a failure in the course
would not have impeded the student’s ability to progress to
the next level of their program. The grounds outlined in
the new policy, AA19, do not appear to provide an appeal
process for this sort of situation either.

A review of course outlines from various departments
across the College demonstrates the inconsistency in the
way late assignments are treated. In addition to the policy
not to accept late assignments for grading, the following
are examples from other Schools within the College:

• Grade of zero

• Will be penalized (no specifics provided)

• 5% per day

• Grade of zero or penalty marks as stipulated within
course outlines (none found)

• 1 full mark per day for 10 days after which the
assignment will not be marked

• Professor reserves the right to file a zero grade if
deadlines are not met

• Within one hour after deadline student will be
given an F (value of 0-49%). After the hour student
will be given a zero.

• Passing grade can only be achieved if submitted on
time

• 20% penalty if submitted within one week of the
due date after which will receive a zero

I recommend that the issue of penalties for late assign-
ments be reviewed for the purpose of determining whether
a College wide policy should be implemented so that stu-
dents are treated consistently. Any such policy should
require that the consequences of the penalties imposed be
proportionate to the offense. I also recommend that provi-
sion be made for students to appeal the imposition of
penalties for late assignments by professors.

STUDENT MISCONDUCT 

Case 2
On September 28, 2009 a student was suspended from the
College on an interim basis pursuant to a provision of the
Student Misconduct Directive, E27. In the notice from the
Vice-President, Academic, the student was advised that a
“hearing will not be scheduled at this time as it is our
understanding that you have been charged by the Ottawa
Police and among your release conditions, you are not to
have any contact with the individuals involved in the inci-
dent and furthermore you are prohibited from attending
Algonquin College. Therefore, these proceedings are sus-
pended until such time that you can provide proof that the
conditions imposed upon you are no longer in effect”.

The VP, Academic acted upon information provided by
Security in delaying the hearing. Security in turn relied
upon information provided by a detective with the Ottawa
Police. The allegations in this matter were serious involv-
ing a threat to the safety of an employee of the College.
Security acted appropriately in seeking an interim suspen-
sion and the VP, Academic was right in issuing an interim
suspension. Interim suspensions are designed to alleviate
an immediate threat or danger until such time as the mat-
ter can be dealt with more fully by the Student Conduct
Board. The issuance of an interim suspension is made ex
parte, that is, without hearing from the student alleged to
have committed the offense. This exception to the right of
a student to be heard on matters affecting the student is
appropriate as it is only an interim measure designed to
deal with an urgent matter. To reduce the consequences of
the student’s loss of this right, a hearing before the Student
Conduct Board is to be scheduled as soon as possible fol-
lowing the issuance of an interim suspension so that the
student may have an opportunity to respond to the allega-
tions. In this instance a hearing before the Student
Conduct Board was suspended based on what appears to
be misinformation that the court imposed upon the stu-
dent release conditions that the student was not to have
any contact with the individuals involved in the incident
and was prohibited from attending Algonquin College.
The only information supporting the existence of these
conditions was a statement made to Security by a detective
with the Ottawa Police. A review of the court documents
provided by the student and a discussion with the student’s
lawyer did not support this and it appears these conditions
for release did not exist. Security was asked to follow up
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with the detective and request supporting documents but
nothing has been provided to date that would support the
existence of these conditions as alleged by the detective. As
a consequence it is appropriate to infer that conditions of
release as alleged by the detective do not exist. 

The student remained suspended until the matter came
before the Student Conduct Board in September, 2010,
almost one year after the issuance of the interim suspen-
sion. The student was sentenced after pleading guilty to a
charge of uttering threats, contrary to Section 264.1(1) of
the Criminal code, on May 6, 2010 and sentenced to a
conditional discharge and placed on probation for 6
months. Sometime following his sentence the student con-
tacted the College to inquire about resuming his studies
and only then did the matter eventually make its way to
the Student Conduct Board. After reviewing the matter
the Student Conduct Board permitted the student to
resume his studies on conditions. In order to ensure the
Student Conduct Board is immediately seized with the
matter following the issuance of an interim suspension it is
recommended that the Student Conduct Directive, E27,
be amended as follows:

10.4 The interim suspension does not replace a Student
Conduct Review Hearing, which shall proceed on the nor-
mal schedule. A copy of the interim suspension issued under
section 10 together with any documents considered in support
of the issuance of an interim suspension shall be immediately
delivered to the Chair of the Student Conduct Board and shall
be considered a Student Conduct Report for the purposes of
Section 6.1.

EVALUATION OF STUDENT LEARNING

Case 3
A student visited my office complaining that he had failed
a course because an online assignment worth 2% had not
been received by his professor despite several notifications
to the student that the assignment was overdue. The stu-
dent had received sufficient marks on all other evaluation
components to pass the course. The issue was important as
the course was a prerequisite for several courses in the next
Level and the student would not be allowed to progress
without passing this course. 

The course outline contained the following information
within the Evaluation sector:

Summary Assignments - At the end of each section students are
to complete the summary assignment and transfer your
answers to the quiz set up in Blackboard. Summary assign-
ments are a reward for doing the course readings. Students
who do not complete the summary assignment by the due date
must submit a written version to get credit for the assignment.
Failure to complete these online assignments by the end of the
course will result in a failing grade being assigned for the
course. The summary assignments are worth 20% of your
final grade. (Emphasis added)

The student had successfully completed all of the summa-
ry assignments but the first one. The system required that
you complete each assignment at one sitting. If a student
stopped midway and attempted to restart, the system
would not allow this unless the professor reactivated the
assignment for the student. The student attempted the
assignment before class but ran out of time. He attempted
to continue with the assignment during a break but found
he could not do so. He approached his professor and the
professor reactivated the assignment for him. He finished
the assignment that evening and submitted it. Later in the
term he was notified that the assignment had not been
received and he was advised to make sure the assignment
was completed prior to the end of term. Ten summary
assignments were required so each assignment was worth
2% of the final mark. The student finally submitted the
written version of the assignment but he did so after the
final due date. As his professor felt that the student failed
to complete all the online assignments within the estab-
lished time frames, he was given an F grade. 

The student applied for a Review of Final Grade and was
unsuccessful. He then filed an Academic Appeal. The
department agreed to issue a supplementary assignment
prior to the hearing of the appeal and the student was
allowed to progress to the next level in his program of
study pending successful completion of the assignment. 

This complaint is included here as it represents one of
many examples of grading practices which make it manda-
tory to successfully complete an individual evaluation
component in order to pass a course. Sections 1.6 and 1.7
of the Evaluation of Student Learning Policy, AA13, state
the following:

1.6 Students are to have more than one opportunity to demon-
strate their achievement of the required learning. Normally,
several evaluation methods will be used and these are spaced
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at intervals that provide ongoing feedback regarding progress
and an opportunity to learn.

1.7 No single component of a course evaluation counts for
more than 40% of the final grade, unless approved by the aca-
demic administrator.

The Grading System Directive, E11 states at section 1.3:

1.3 A pass in each course is (50) percent.  In some courses stu-
dents may be required to achieve more than a minimal level
of achievement in order to proceed in their program.  For those
courses, the course outline will stipulate the progression
requirements, as will the supplementary program regulations.

Are grading practices that require a student to pass an indi-
vidual evaluation component of a course in order to pass
the course consistent with the directives? As in the above
example, a student may fail the individual component but
yet have an overall mark in excess of the required minimal
level of achievement necessary for a pass as stipulated in
the course outline. Certainly the example cited is an
extreme example of how this practice is contrary to the
spirit of the directives. There are courses within programs
where this practice may be justified. Some courses in the
School of Business are divided into modules and the abili-
ty to succeed in subsequent modules may be dependent
upon mastery of the first and so on. In the School of
Advanced Technology courses have both a lab component
and a theory component. It would be an absurd result if a
student were allowed to pass certain courses based on high
marks in the theory portion yet not have the hands on
skills necessary to pass the labs.

It is recommended that directives AA13 and E11 be
amended to include clarification as to whether it is appro-
priate to require a pass in an individual evaluation compo-
nent in order to pass a course and, if so, under what cir-
cumstances.  

STUDENT COMPLAINTS

Case 4
One of the first considerations I have when receiving a
complaint is whether the student should be referred to
someone else.  A large proportion of complaints are direct-
ly related to how the student is evaluated or treated by the
professor and therefore my discussions with the student

include reference to the Student Complaint Directive,
E23. Students are encouraged to speak with their professor
first and often I provide coaching on how to do this.
However, there are instances where the best alternative is to
refer the student directly to the Program Chair. In many
cases this does not resolve the matter and students return
dissatisfied with the experience. The dissatisfaction is usu-
ally the result of either not feeling listened to or being put
on the defensive. I recently spoke to a Program Chair
about a matter and, before having all of the information,
the Chair stated that he “wanted to support his faculty
member”. Program Chairs work closely with faculty over
long periods of time and may be perceived as an advocate
for the faculty member if attempting to justify that per-
son’s actions rather than hearing the student out.  

The relevant provision in the directive states as follows:

“If the student(s) and the professor are unable to resolve the
dispute, one or both of the parties may bring the complaint to
the Chair. The role of the Chair will be to facilitate resolution
of the dispute with mediation between the faculty member
and the student. The Chair will attempt to resolve the dispute
with as minimal a delay as possible. It is anticipated that most
disputes will be resolved within five working days.

In the interest of clarity, it is strongly recommended that students
document what they perceive has occurred, their interpretation
of that occurrence and what they believe resolution should be.
Once the Chair, has reviewed the complaint with the parties
involved and reached a conclusion, both the student(s) and the
professor will be advised of the recommendation.”

I have underlined portions of the directive as these por-
tions are incompatible. The first portion of the directive
directs the Chair to use mediation. The second portion of
the directive indicates the Chair will make a recommenda-
tion, which is arbitration. In mediation the parties are
assisted in making their own decision. In arbitration a
third party makes the decision. If the intent was to create
a mediation/arbitration process then this should be clari-
fied. Several years ago training in mediation was provided
to the Chairs. During the training sessions it became
apparent Chairs do not really have time to perform medi-
ations, which can be a lengthy process, and more often
make decisions, that is, they arbitrate. 
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No matter the role of the Chair, it is important that the
Chair be perceived by students as being impartial. This
does not mean the Chair has to be neutral, but the student
should feel he or she has been heard, that the Chair will
keep an open mind until all information is received and
considered, and a rationale will be given for any decision
taken. The following tips may prove helpful when receiv-
ing a complaint from a student:

1. Be a good active listener by acknowledging both the
content being delivered and the emotion being
demonstrated by the student;

2. Be careful with language and remain non-judgmen-
tal while you are hearing from the student. If you
avoid taking a position during the meeting the ses-
sion is less likely to become confrontational or
argumentative;

3. Use questions to clarify information but refrain
from questioning the student in a way that puts the
student on the defensive. Although closed ques-
tions may be necessary, too many closed questions
or the use of closed questions before open questions
may make the student feel like he or she is being
cross examined rather than listened to;

4. Give the student an opportunity to respond to the
information received from the faculty member.
“Your professor tells me that you only attended
three classes during the term. I would like to hear
your perspective on this” is better than “Why was
your attendance so poor or why did you only attend
three classes?”

5. Thank the student for bringing the matter to your
attention and let the student know you will provide
an answer once you have completed your review. 

6. Respond to the student in writing and include the
information you have considered and the reasons
for your decision. In the event the decision is not in
favour of the student, include information on how
the student may appeal in writing to the Dean. 

SUMMARY OF RECOMMENDATIONS
1. The issue of penalties for late assignments be

reviewed for the purpose of determining whether a
College wide policy should be implemented so that

students are treated consistently. Any such policy
should require that the consequences of the penal-
ties imposed be proportionate to the offense. I also
recommend that provision be made for students to
appeal the imposition of penalties for late assign-
ments by professors.  

2. The Student Conduct Directive, E27, be amended
as follows:

10.4 The interim suspension does not replace a
Student Conduct Review Hearing, which shall pro-
ceed on the normal schedule. A copy of the interim
suspension issued under section 10 together with any
documents considered in support of the issuance of an
interim suspension shall be immediately delivered to
the Chair of the Student Conduct Board and shall be
considered a Student Conduct Report for the purposes
of Section 6.1.

3. Policies AA13, Evaluation of Student Learning, and
E11, Grading System, be amended to include clar-
ification as to whether it is appropriate to require a
pass in an individual evaluation component in
order to pass a course and, if so, under what cir-
cumstances. 

4. A more comprehensive policy on Religious
Observance be created.  

RECOMMENDATIONS FROM 2008-2009
ANNUAL REPORT
Program Progression

1. It is recommended that program progression crite-
ria be comprehensive, properly documented, and
available online as set out above. Students who
meet program progression criteria should be guar-
anteed an opportunity to progress within reason-
able time limits.

Deans Council supports this recommendation. As part
of Annual Curriculum Review in the next academic
year, a plan will be put in place to ensure that progres-
sion criteria are transparent. To date, it has been sug-
gested that a new table be created in GeneSIS in the
Narrative section so that programs can be speak to pro-
gram progression criteria. This table would be includ-
ed in the monograph and possibly, the College
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Calendar. In the interim, Chairs will be reminded to
ensure that course / program progression requirements
are included in course outlines.

2. It is recommended that communication between
the School of Part-time Studies and full time pro-
grams be improved so that there is better coordina-
tion and understanding with respect to equivalent
courses and program requirements. This is especial-
ly so if someone from a full-time program is
approving graduate status for students who are tak-
ing classes through the School of Part-time Studies.

Deans Council supports this recommendation. This
item will be addressed as part of the School of Part-time
Studies transition back into the Academic Area.

3. It is recommended that better individual student
records be maintained by departments which docu-
ment when decisions are made with respect to
course substitutions, the person who made the
decision, and the reasons for the decision.

Deans Council supports this recommendation. 
A procedure to achieve this will be put in place.

4. It is recommended that appropriate mechanisms be
put in place so that departments are immediately
made aware when a student does not return when
expected. Once aware of this, the department can
then notify the student of applicable timelines for
completing the program of study assigned at the
time of admission. Departments should also be fol-
lowing the directive upon the student’s return by
preparing a record of assessment as contemplated
by section 6 of E29, and providing a copy of the
record of assessment to the student and to the
Registrar’s office for placement in the student’s file. 

With the implementation of the Student Progress/
Graduate Validation project, the ability to view a stu-
dent’s status with respect to completion of the program
will be transparent to both the students and the aca-
demics. Documenting the approval of substitutes and
equivalents on GeneSIS is part of this project.

Deans Council does not support the recommendation
that students be advised of applicable timetables for
completing the program study if they do not return as
the logistics would be challenging for the academic
departments.

Chairs will be directed to ensure that Directive E29 is
followed.

Human Rights

5. It is recommended that more effort be given to edu-
cating members of the College community on the
issue of human rights and circumstances requiring
the College to accommodate the needs of students
to ensure equal access to educational services.

Deans Council supports this recommendation.

Sanctions for Discipline

6. The procedures for dealing with offences under the
Plagiarism Directive and the Academic Discipline
Directive be reviewed to ensure students across the
College are treated in the same manner when con-
ducting hearings and imposing sanctions.

7. The plagiarism and academic discipline policies or
procedures within the School of Business be
amended to be consistent with the College policies.

8. Sanctioning Guidelines be developed to ensure
consistency in the imposition of sanctions across
the College.

Deans Council supports these recommendations. A
working group will:

(a) Review the Plagiarism and Academic Discipline
directives as per recommendation 6 and will develop
guidelines to ensure consistency of sanctions across the
College over the 2010-2011 academic year.

(b) The School of Business will be directed to amend
their policies to be consistent with the College policies.
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Appended is the Ombudsperson’s Annual Report for 2009-2010. Please note the recommendations are identified on pages 14
and 15.

The Academic Area has traditionally provided a response to this report. However, as two of these recommendations certainly
impact non-academic matters, it is recommended that PEC consider a broader response to this Report this year. If this is con-
sidered appropriate, this process may need to be communicated to and considered by the Ombudsperson and the Students
Association.

The draft responses provided by the Academic area are listed below. Recommendation 2 and Recommendation 4 are those I
believe include other areas of the College.

Recommendation 1:

The issue of penalties for late assignments be reviewed for the purpose of determining whether a College wide policy should
be implemented so that students are treated consistently. Any such policy should require that the consequences of the penal-
ties imposed be proportionate to the offense. I also recommend that provision be made for students to appeal the imposition
of penalties for late assignments by professors.

Response: Algonquin will develop a College-wide policy related to late assignments. This policy will include provisions
for penalties and appeals. Notwithstanding this, it is expected that faculty will retain discretion in the application of such
penalties within the context of a new policy.

The College recommends that the word “offense” not be used in this Report. Rather, it would be more appropriate to state:
“Any such policy requires clearly stated consequences.”

Date: October 12, 2011

To: Hervé Depow, Ombudsman (Retired)
George Cole, Ombudsman

From: Kent MacDonald, Vice President, Academic

Subject: Ombudsperson’s Annual Report for 2009-2010

M E M O R A N D U M
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Recommendation 2:

The Student Conduct Directive, E27, be amended as follows:

10.4 The interim suspension does not replace a Student Conduct Review Hearing, which shall proceed on the normal schedule.
A copy of the interim suspension issued under section 10 together with any documents considered in support of the issuance
of an interim suspension shall be immediately delivered to the Chair of the Student Conduct Board and shall be considered a
Student Conduct Report for the purposes of Section 6.1.

Response: Algonquin agrees with this recommendation. This has been addressed in the recent revision of Policy SA 07
Student Conduct, in Policy Section 5.4.

Recommendation 3:

Policies AA13, Evaluation of Student Learning, and E11, Grading System be amended to include clarification as to whether it is
appropriate to require a pass in an individual evaluation component in order to pass a course and, if so, under what circum-
stances. 

Response: There are instances where it is academically prudent to require a pass in an individual evaluation component
of a course in order to attain a passing grade. However, College policy AA13 (Evaluation of Student Learning) and E11
(Grading System) are not clear in this regard. These two respective policies will be modified to include:

Where certain individual evaluation components reflect critical skills or knowledge required of a profession/program, the
course outline may reflect that a failure grade on such evaluations will result in a course failure, regardless of the overall
total grade achieved in the course.

Recommendation 4:

A more comprehensive policy on Religious Observance be created. 

Response: College Policy AA21 (Deferred Evaluation) has a provision for religious observances. This policy has served
Algonquin well over the years. Algonquin faculty and staff continue to support students in their observance of religious hol-
idays. Algonquin will maintain its current policy. 

Note to PEC: The College has reviewed the recognized religious holidays as posted on the College’s website. It is recommend-
ed that this list be updated to reflect religious high holidays and not those provided by the Employer Council.

– 2 –
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Issue
Academic 226 189 239 269
Services 53 24 66 42
Misconduct 14 5 15 11
Harass/Discrim 9 16 4 10
External 38 43 34 38
TOTAL 340 277 358 370

Academic
Grades/Promotion 107 78 94 111
Honesty 13 15 31 24
Professor/Course 73 40
Course Management 72 95
Policy 28 38
Accommodaton 14 6
Special Allowance 5 7
Other 5 18 23 26
TOTAL 226 189 239 269

Services
Parking and Lockers 8 5 4 3
Ancillary other 6 2
Residence 5 4 3 3
Financial Aid 9 4 15 1
Registrar 18 8 26 26
Student Services 2 0 5 6
Students’ Association 2 1 1 1
Other 9 2 6
TOTAL 53 24 66 42

External
Financial 3 2 4 3
Housing 10 6 4 7
Legal 22 35 26 28
Other 3 0 0
TOTAL 38 43 34 38

CASELOAD 2006 - 2007 2007 - 2008 2008-2009 2009-2010

ISSUE STATISTICS FOR 4 YEARS UP TO 2009 – 2010
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DEPARTMENT 2006 - 2007 2007 - 2008 2008-2009 2009-2010

SCHOOL STATISTICS FOR 4 YEARS UP TO 2009 – 2010

Advanced Technology

Architecture Civil 20 7 8 11

Computer Studies 15 15 13 24

Electronics-Electro 21 22 20 17

Subtotal 56 44 41 52

Business, Hospitality

Accounting and Financial 
Studies 19 17

Business Administration 0 0 41 39

Financial, Office, Legal 17 14 20 34

Marketing and Management 42 39 20 22

Hospitality and Tourism 5 6 4 11

Subtotal 83 76 85 106

Health and Community Studies

Allied Health 14 10 13 15

Community Studies 33 37 36 44

Nursing 24 21 35 27

PPSI 14 8 9 27

Subtotal 85 76 93 113

Media and Design

Media 15 19 27 28

Design 27 13 18 15

Subtotal 42 32 45 43

Transportation and 
Building Trades 10 2 13 8

Part-time Studies 20 16 20 16

Language Institute 8 3 7 5

Career and Academic Success 28 18 38 23

Pembroke 1 5 5 3

Perth 6 2 1

Other 1 3 10 1

Total 340 277 358 370



Hervé R. Depow
Office of the Ombudsperson
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